Georgia Southern University

Digital Commons@Georgia Southern

Association of Marketing Theory and Practice Proceedings 2023

Association of Marketing Theory and Practice **Proceedings**

Spring 2023

The Perceived Impact of the New Rules Regarding Name, Image, and Likeness (NIL) in Intercollegiate Sports

Sam Fullerton

North-West University (South Africa), sfullerto@emich.edu

Ron Wade

The University Of Michigan, ron.wade@umich.edu

Ronald Dick

Duquesne University, dickr@duq.edu

Michael McCall

Michigan State University, mccall@broad.msu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/amtpproceedings_2023



Part of the Sports Management Commons

Recommended Citation

Fullerton, Sam; Wade, Ron; Dick, Ronald; and McCall, Michael, "The Perceived Impact of the New Rules Regarding Name, Image, and Likeness (NIL) in Intercollegiate Sports" (2023). Association of Marketing Theory and Practice Proceedings 2023. 43.

https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/amtp-proceedings_2023/43

This conference proceeding is brought to you for free and open access by the Association of Marketing Theory and Practice Proceedings at Digital Commons@Georgia Southern. It has been accepted for inclusion in Association of Marketing Theory and Practice Proceedings 2023 by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons@Georgia Southern. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@georgiasouthern.edu.

The Perceived Impact of the New Rules Regarding Name, Image, and Likeness (NIL) in Intercollegiate Sports

Sam Fullerton

North-West University (South Africa) and Eastern Michigan University (USA)

Ron Wade

University of Michigan

Ronald Dick

Duquesne University

Michael McCall

Michigan State University

ABSTRACT

New rules allow college athletes to earn significant income from a multitude of activities common among professional athletes. These activities include allowing athletes to profit from the sale of intellectual properties that bear their name, image, or likeness (NIL); additional opportunities include blogs, social media posts, camps, and autograph sessions. Early perceptions of the impact of these new NIL rules have been far from unanimous. A sample of 404 students from five American universities provided feedback regarding their perceptions of nine NIL-related considerations: the impact that the new NIL rules have had on college sports, if the athletes benefit, whether the rules impact recruiting, if they give Power 5 schools an advantage, if boosters and wealthy alumni are given too much power, the extent to which they hope athletes at their school can benefit from the new rules, if the new rules are detrimental to amateur athletics in general, whether they approve of the new rules, and if the new rules run counter to Title IX. The results indicate that students possess a generally favorable perception of the new rules.

Keywords: NIL, SCOTUS, Perceptions, Sports, Intercollegiate, Amateur, NCAA

INTRODUCTION

In 2021, the Supreme Court of the United States (SCOTUS) delivered a monumental ruling which has had a profound impact on amateur sports, especially with intercollegiate athletics and those who play the games. The ruling, delivered in 2021, specifically addressed – and is thought by many observers to have dramatically impacted amateur sports, particularly intercollegiate sports. For many years, there was one overarching consideration required for one to be classified as an amateur athlete. That consideration was based upon the premise that the athlete could not be compensated based upon his or her ability to play a particular sport. In one sport where professionals and amateurs do comingle is golf; but while amateur golfers can participate in professional tournaments, they cannot reap the rewards of prize money. Collegiate athletes could not be paid to play for a university, and they were prohibited from cushy jobs where they were overpaid by overzealous supporters and boosters. Amateur athletes could not be given appearance money or sign autographs for compensation, nor could they endorse products or receive royalties from the sale of licensed merchandise. The consequences for amateur athletes who violated these stipulations were severe. For instance, "amateur" skier Karl Schranz was banned from participation in the 1972 Winter Olympics because he had accepted \$50,000 to endorse a brand associated with skiing (McKay, 2015). As a consequence, the IOC deemed him to be a professional athlete, thus he was not eligible to compete in the Olympic Games. More recently, Jeremy Bloom had his collegiate football career cut short after the 2002 season because he participated in endorsement deals with Under Armour and Bolle – and those deals were associated with his skiing exploits, not his football skills (SBJ, 2004). Despite this explanation, the NCAA claimed that he had violated his amateur status. In an effort to raise attention about this perceived inequity for amateur athletes in general, Bloom has become a vocal advocate at the forefront of efforts designed to provide athletes the right to capitalize on the financial opportunities that have previously been off limits to them (Thompson, 2021). After all, American universities have reaped significant income based on the sale of merchandise bearing university trademarks, and many of these same items bear the name, image, or likeness of their "amateur" athletes. The athlete does not share the wealth when these products sold, hence, the outcry.

In 2021, the Supreme Court of the United States (SCOTUS) declared restrictions of this ilk to be unconstitutional (Kendall & Radnofsky, 2021), and as of March of 2022, almost 30 states had enacted legislation designed to allow student-athletes to capitalize on new endorsement opportunities (Hicks, 2022). And as of January of 2023, 32 states had passed new NIL laws, five states had a proposal under consideration, and the federal government had enacted or introduced seven bills designed to regulate this new opportunity for amateur athletes. They bear interesting titles such as "Student-Athlete Level Playing Field Act," the "College Athlete Bill of Rights," and the "Fairness in College Athletics Act." The trend at the state-level started prior to the SCOTUS ruling in 2019 when California passed the "Fair Pay to Play" Act (McNamara, 2019). Unfortunately, and predictably, there are significant differences among the new state laws; these differences further exacerbate the inequity that schools encounter when reaching out to prospective recruits (Nakos, 2022). The SCOTUS ruling created a maelstrom of confusion and competition in coaches' efforts to recruit the top athletes. The bottom line is that the new NIL guidelines permit amateur athletes to capitalize on their popularity and fame. It has even reached the high school level (Knox, 2022) where Arch Manning and Bronny James reportedly have NIL

deals in excess of \$3 million (Zucker, 2022). This ability to capitalize on NIL opportunities has been referred to one's "right of self" (Crusto, 2022, p. 533). However, despite the new "looser" rules, the athletes do not share the wealth equally. So, while it is apparent that many athletes benefit from the new rules, the rules are not devoid of criticism.

The current study seeks to provide insight into the perceptions of university students, a key target market, in regard to the impact of the Supreme Court's ruling while concurrently helping to develop a framework for future research into a topic that will most assuredly be top-of-mind for individuals and organizations for years to come.

LITERATURE REVIEW

In light of the recency of the transformation of the NIL rules, it is not surprising that the extant literature on the impact of the new NIL rules is sparse. The literature that does exist is primarily found in law journals, the popular press, newspapers, magazines, and wire feeds. Furthermore, the preponderance of the literature is found online. It is typically characterized as news with essentially no empirical scrutiny in evidence. Furthermore, the vast majority of the literature regarding NIL issues has been published since the Supreme Court ruling in June of 2021. That decision by SCOTUS essentially rendered the NCAA's prohibition against student-athletes earning income from any marketing efforts involving their name, image, and likeness to run counter to the Constitution of the United States (Kendall & Radnofsky, 2021). Prior to the landmark decision, the NCAA had restricted student-athlete earnings of that ilk under the premise that such prohibitions were designed to "preserve the concepts of amateurism and competitive equity among its member institutions." (Thompson, 2022, p. 1347). In order to comply with the SCOTUS ruling, the NCAA rescinded its long-standing (over 100 years) prohibition on earnings of this ilk. Many observers – fans and critics alike – refer to that decision by the NCAA by comparing it to a popular sports-themed movie: Show Me the Money (Cook, 2021). But, while recognizing a potential negative consequence of this decision, the new NCAA guidelines still prohibit using NIL income as a recruiting inducement; they also require the student-athlete to engage in some independent activity, such as a blog, camp, or social media presence. Otherwise, their amateur status, thus the ability to participate in an NCAA-sanctioned sport, is in jeopardy (Hosick, 2021). In order to protect the amateur status of their players while concurrently providing guidance to a group of 18-to-22 year old individuals who likely lack the business acumen needed to make good business decisions, many schools have staff members whose job it is to provide proper guidance (Liffreing, 2021). This support may also be used to create an advantage in the recruiting process. For instance, the University of Nebraska has promoted its "ability to help students monetize their image under new laws" (Higgins, 2021). And Nebraska is just one of many schools that offer this customized service to its players. Such assistance is viewed as a benefit for the athlete, but it also benefits the school as they engage competitors in the recruiting process (Eggers, 2022).

For the sake of brevity, while still providing a comprehensive overview of the existing literature on the subject, rather than being presented in a narrative format, this literature review will be presented as a series of bullet point listings. As such, it will be summarized in three categories. These categories are: (1) general perspective (2) positive/benefit, and (3) negative/drawback.

Each entry will reference the corresponding source(s) for the listing. Each listing has an active link to the original source in the References section at the end of this paper. A brief overview of the literature will be provided at the end of review.

General Perspective

Benefits the student-athlete (Skiver, 2022)

College athletic directors view NIL era as "good for college athletics, and athletes" (Kleps, 2021) Modest overall approval (Kleen, 2021)

New NIL rules *embraced* by younger consumers (Smith & Broughton, 2021)

May not conform to Title IX mandates (Bryant & Joshi, 2021; Jensen, 2021)

Not available for foreign athletes in USA on student visa (Radnofsky, 2022)

Power 5 may break away from NCAA (Olsen, 2022)

"Chaos" in NCAA football (Gay, 2022)

Congress needs to pass laws to protect athletes (Sutherland, 2022)

Confusion around governance and enforcement will remain, if not intensify (Osterman, 2022).

Beneficial for female athletes (Sherry, 2022)

Question congruence with Title IX stipulations (Radnofsky, 2020)

Benefits accrue to the marketer (Thompson, 2022)

Positive/Benefits

Protect athlete from overzealous supporters (Skiver, 2022)

Ability to pitch NIL opportunities creates more leverage for the top programs (Cadden, 2021)

Beneficial for athletes who participate in nonrevenue sports (Kaufman & Canoles, 2022)

Opportunities for student-athletes who do not have national appeal (Kaufman & Canoles, 2022)

Regional opportunities for lesser known athletes (Kaufman & Canoles, 2022)

Enhance future marketability (Pamlanye, 2022)

Athletes stay in school longer (Florio, 2021)

Fewer one-and-done athletes (Prisbell, 2022; Chavkin, 2022)

Female athletes are early beneficiaries (Anzedei, 2022)

Negative/Drawbacks

"Rich college sports fans are funneling millions to athletes" (Wanna, 2022)

NCAA allows each institution to determine permissible scope of benefits (Thompson, 2022)

Disparity among member institutions has created considerable confusion (Crusto, 2022)

Number of elite athletes available may dwindle for less fortunate programs (Cadden, 2021)

Blatant tampering (Lewis, 2022)

Power of collectives; NIL-disguised payments (Dellenger, 2022a)

Unrestricted NIL expenditures (Orr, 2022)

NIL disrupts college sports in unpredictable ways (Burton, 2022)

Inducements to enter transfer portal (Hirsch, 2022; Parks 2022; Monteith, 2021)

Poaching and tampering (Deren, 2022)

Endorse unwholesome products (Wittry, 2022; Christovich, 2021; Tréguir, 2022; Mohr, 2022)

Non-level playing field (advantage to Power 5) (Teel, 2014) exacerbated (Brezina, 2022)

Path away from the traditional values of scholastic athletic competition" (Dellenger, 2022b)

Non-legitimate deals could impact athletes' eligibility (2022)

In closing this literature review, two recent qualitative studies involving surveys directed towards the general public provide evidence that public sentiment about paying college athletes, or so-called pay-for-play is changing. Consider the following statement. "A Marist Poll released last week found that 74% of adults support college athletes earning money via NIL. About half of sports fans, and 46% of all adults, say colleges should pay athletes directly. After years of resistance to paying athletes, the public is rapidly changing its attitude as more people see that the NCAA's claims about amateurism are a sham" (Cunningham, 2022). To quote Bob Dylan: "The times there are a changin."

Overview of the Literature

Given the recency of the SCOTUS ruling, there is a scarcity in terms of the literature from which definitive conclusions can be drawn. A cursory look at the References at the end of this paper documents the fact that, other than a few articles in law journals, the vast majority of the cited literature is from online sources, general interest newspapers, magazines, and wire feeds. Furthermore, most of the cited literature is based on conjecture, and it typically conveys the thoughts of an individual author. Sprinkled in is a modest amount of insight provided by industry insiders. Few empirical studies have sought to better understand the mindset of the broader consumer market. And the literature that can be found does not provide a consensus as to what the new NIL rules mean to college sports. What it does show is the fact that there appears to be both an upside and a downside to the SCOTUS ruling, and that the elimination of NIL prohibitions by the NCAA further exacerbate this uncertainty. Are the changes good or bad? That question is yet to be answered. Along with that question, there have been minimal efforts to determine the public's perception of these changes. Despite this shortcoming, the literature does provide some insight as to what researchers should be exploring. That insight leads to the delineation of the following set of research objectives for the current study.

RESEARCH OBJECTIVES

The primary objective of the current study is to determine college students' perceptions regarding the impact that the new NIL rules are perceived to be imparting on amateur sports – particularly intercollegiate athletics. The study will focus on college students as they are the consumers who are closest to it. In order to achieve this goal, there are nine specific research objectives germane to the current study. Specifically, the nine objectives are to determine the perception of the new rules' impact on:

- college athletes,
- college athletics,
- recruiting,
- booster influence and power,
- Power 5 conferences,
- amateur athletics in general (to include non-collegiate athletics), and
- athletes at their own school.

The final two objectives address the determination the extent to which college students:

- approve of the new NIL rules, and
- view the new NIL rules to be congruent with Title IX stipulations.

METHODOLOGY

A 22 question survey comprised limited demographics (gender and status as a scholarship athlete), two questions addressing the respondents' history of coursework within the sports business curriculum, nine questions about sports in general (i.e., fandom, reason for enrolling at their university, perceived profitability of collegiate athletics programs, and conference shifting (among others)), and nine questions related specifically to the new NIL rules – with one question for each of the nine aforementioned research objectives. The final section of the survey began with an explanation of what NIL encompasses along with a description of the new opportunities that changes to the NIL rules provide to student-athletes at their university.

Seven professors from five schools in Michigan, Pennsylvania and Georgia were recruited to administer the survey in their classes during the opening week of classes for the Fall, 2022 semester. The five schools included two Division 1-A schools from a Power 5 conference with the standing of Football Bowl Championship (FBC) (The University of Michigan and Michigan State University), two Division 1-B schools from mid-major conferences in the Football Championship Subdivision (FBS) (Duquesne University and Eastern Michigan University), and one NCAA Division II school (Georgia College & State University). The survey was distributed according to each professor's choice; four used an Internet-based protocol (Qualtrics) and three used a traditional pencil-and-paper version. The school where the respondent was completing the survey was recorded and placed in the database as was the number of NCAA governed intercollegiate sports that each respondent's school offers.

The first four questions addressing demographics and insight regarding their coursework were posed in a multiple choice format. All but one of the *questions* regarding sports in general and opinions regarding the new NIL rules were presented as statements with the respondent answering by indicating the extent to which they agreed or disagreed with each statement. This procedure utilized a balanced, forced, six-point itemized rating scale and included a verbal description for each of the six response categories. The final question which sought their opinion as to whether the new NIL rules were inconsistent with Title IX mandates was answered using a dichotomous response set (Yes/No); it also included an unforced option (I don't know) if they preferred to indicate that they were unsure.

Data analyses consisted of routine descriptive statistics. Frequency and percentage distributions along with the mean (where appropriate) were used to achieve the nine research objectives.

RESULTS

A total of 404 students provided surveys which were deemed to be complete and devoid of any identifiable response bias – such as straightlining. Furthermore, there was minimal item nonresponse in evidence for any of the five schools comprising this study's focus. The

subsamples for the five schools ranged from a low of 23 to a high of 118 respondents. The sample included both business and nonbusiness students. It also included students who had no exposure to a sports business class, those who were currently enrolled in a sports business class, and those who had completed one or more sports business classes in previous semesters.

.

The initial objective focused on the respondents' perception of the impact of the new NIL rules on the individuals who participate in college athletics. This construct was measured by seeking the level of agreement/disagreement with the statement that *The new NIL rules allowing athletes to make money in this way are good for student-athletes. The* grand mean across the five universities was 2.07, thus there was strong agreement with this consideration. Further evidence of this positive mindset is reflected in the fact that 92.3 percent of the respondents indicated some level of agreement with the statement.

Objective two addressed that same benefit from a different perspective by looking at college athletics rather than individual college athletes. As with the initial objective, respondents were asked to indicate their level of agreement/disagreement with a statement that focused on that potential benefit. It specifically stated that *The new NIL rules allowing student-athletes to make money in this way are good for college athletics in general*. Sentiment regarding the impact on college athletics was positive, but it was not as strong as was the case for the college athletes themselves. The somewhat higher grand mean of 2.45 represents a slightly weaker level of agreement. The higher mean can be attributed to two conditions that are evident in the responses. First, more respondents indicated some level of disagreement with the statement (16.1% vs. 7.7%) and a considerably lower percentage of respondents (20.1% vs. 32.3%) indicated that they strongly agreed with the statement. Still, the mean of 2.45 was more than a full point below the scale's midpoint of 3.50; therefore, the overall sentiment of the respondents was that the new rules are good for college athletics in general.

The third objective focused on the perception of the impact that the new NIL rules are having on the recruitment of student-athletes. Respondents were asked to indicate their level of agreement/disagreement with the statement that *The new NIL rules allowing student-athletes to make money in this way are likely to have a large impact on recruiting*. Respondents were not asked whether any such impact would be bad or good, simply do the new rules impact recruiting. The mean of 1.65 indicates an extremely high level of agreement with this premise. Perhaps even more compelling is the fact that 97.3% of the respondents indicated some level of agreement with 54.8% indicating that they strongly agreed with the statement.

The fourth objective focused on a potentially disconcerting shift of power to a university's boosters and alumni. The statement used to assess this perception was *The new NIL rules* allowing student-athletes to make money in this way give boosters and wealthy alumni too much power to influence college sports. Despite 21.1% of the respondents indicating some level of disagreement with the statement, the grand mean of 2.67 indicates general agreement with the premise.

Objective five also addressed recruiting; as such it was predicated upon the desire to understand the extent to which the prevailing perception is that the new NIL rules provide an advantage to

schools in the Power 5 conferences (which infers the imposition of harm to those schools in conferences that compete in lower Division levels) in regard to the task of recruiting student-athletes. Respondents were asked to indicate their level of agreement/disagreement with the following statement: The new NIL rules allowing student-athletes to make money in this way give schools in large power conferences such as the Big 10 and the SEC an advantage in recruiting. The mean of 2.02 is indicative of an extremely high level of agreement with this statement. Furthermore, fully 97.3% of the respondents indicated some level of agreement with this potentially troublesome assertion.

The sixth objective was similar to the second; however, it has a broader focus as it seeks to better understand the perceived impact on the total spectrum of amateur sports – including, but not limited to college sports. The statement under scrutiny for this objective is: *The new NIL rules are damaging amateur sports, especially college sports*. Note that it is worded in a negative context, so higher responses that represent disagreement with the statement represent positive perceptions. The mean of 3.54 was slightly to the right of the center point (3.50) on the six-point scale. The results indicate that the respondents slightly disagreed with the premise that the new NIL rules are damaging the broad category of amateur sports. This slightly positive outcome is reflected in the fact that there were more respondents who disagreed with the statement to some extent (52.7%) than there were who agreed (47.3%) it.

The seventh objective was focused on the respondents' desire for athletes at their own school to take advantage and capitalize on these new earnings opportunities. The statement under scrutiny read: *I hope athletes at XYZ are able to capitalize on the new NIL rules.* (XYZ in the statement specifically referred to the school where the survey was administered, so the survey completed at each school identified that school specifically). With a mean of 2.04, there was strong support for the schools' student-athletes earning NIL-based compensation; however, that support was not universal. A total of 7.7% of the respondents indicated that they disagreed with that premise to some extent on the six-point scale.

The penultimate objective focused on an overview of the respondents' broad perspective of the new NIL rules. This phenomenon was measured by seeking one's level of agreement or disagreement with the following statement: *In general, I approve of the new NIL rules*. The results show that fully 87.0% of the respondents indicated some level of agreement with that statement. Furthermore, their responses resulted in a mean of 2.43. Despite this strong overall level of agreement, it should be noted that 13% of the respondents did disagree with the statement with 1.5% of the respondents indicating that they strongly disagreed with the statement.

The final objective was the determination the respondents' perception of the oft-stated argument that the new NIL rules conflict with basic stipulations established by Title IX (thus having a disproportionately favorable impact for male athletes). To determine their position regarding this possible conflict, respondents were asked to provide an answer to the question: *In your opinion, are the new NIL rules in violation of Title IX rules?* It was a dichotomous response set (yes/no), but it provided an unforced opt out. In the affirmative were only 5.2% of the respondents; 41.5% said no. The remaining 53.3% opted out by indicating that the did not know. Focusing solely on

those respondents who did not opt out, 11.2% of those respondents answered in the affirmative whereas the other 87.8% answered "no" thereby indicating that they do not think that the NIL rules conflict with Title IX stipulations.

DISCUSSION

The target population of university students was purposely selected; it was not a matter of convenience from a sampling perspective. It was selected in an effort to gain important insight about one of the most important segments of fans of intercollegiate athletics. The questionnaire took a broad look at sports in general, including professional sports; however, the last nine questions specifically addressed issues related to the changes in the NIL rules that were occurring in the aftermath of the SCOTUS ruling. Those nine questions represent the nine research objectives that were delineated earlier.

Each of the nine objectives was achieved. In general, there was agreement with eight of the nine issues under scrutiny. However, there were varying degrees of agreement. Five issues were viewed as having a strong positive outcome. Two other were viewed as exhibiting a moderate positive outcome. The remaining two would generally be viewed as exhibiting a negative outcome. It is worth noting that some of these issues may be viewed as positive for some while being negative for others. For example, there is a strong belief that the new rules provide an advantage to schools competing in one of the Power 5 Conferences. While this outcome will be viewed as positive for a school competing in the SEC or the Big 10, it will likely be viewed as a negative for schools competing at the mid-major level such as the MAC or the AAC as well as those competing in lower divisions. The following bullet point list summarizes these results. Note the metric at the end of each entry is the mean of the corresponding six-point scale (with lower values representing agreement with the statement). Those items with two means provide the calculated mean and the adjusted mean if one were to reverse score the scale.

Strong Positive Outcome

- Have a large impact on recruiting (1.65)
- Gives schools in Power Conferences a recruiting advantage (2.02)
- Hope athletes at my school can capitalize on new rules (2.04)
- Good for college athletes (2.07)
- Conflicts with Title IX stipulations (no = 87.8%)

Moderately Positive Outcome

- OK with the new rules (2.43)
- Good for amateur athletes (2.45)

Negative Outcome

- Gives boosters and alumni too much power (2.67/4.33)
- Damaging amateur sports (3.54/3.46)

In general, respondents appear to possess a fairly positive perspective regarding the new NIL rules. However, they seem to be more positive in regard to college athletes and college athletics

than they are for amateur athletes and amateur athletics in general. So, one might presume that they view it as a major benefit to college athletes, but not a significant advance for other amateur athletes such as Olympic competitors. This assessment seems logical given the long-standing ability of some classes of amateur athletes to already capitalize on marketing opportunities associated with the use of their name, image, and likeness.

SOME FINAL COMMENTS

Each of the nine research objectives for this project was achieved. The overall conclusion is best described as a general level of comfort with the new NIL rules on the part of university students. That is to say that they appear to be comfortable with the impact that the changes in the NIL rules are having on intercollegiate sports. Despite this overall approval, it should be noted that this approval is not unanimous. There were critics of each of the nine considerations that were explored. Despite the critics, the reality is that these new opportunities for college athletes to benefit from the use of their name, image, and likeness in a marketing capacity is here to stay. Supporters of the changes will continue to assert their belief that it is about time that the competitors on the field of play benefited from their exploits the same as their coaches and their universities do, that it is past time to share the wealth. But even if one agrees with this premise, the new NIL rules simultaneously create problems. A review of the extant literature in the popular press and online documents the inconsistencies in the way the rules are being applied. The laws established in 32 states and pending in five others (as of January 18, 2023) are inconsistent; this inconsistency is further exacerbated when each university is allowed to establish its own criteria. The playing field is indeed tilted, and the existence of this undesirably tilted playing field creates a plethora of problems. In light of the inequities created by myriad inconsistent NIL rules, there is an inherent need to establish uniform standards; doing so might reduce that proverbial tilt. From a federal perspective, new legislation has already been introduced. In 2022, the "Athlete Opportunity and Taxpayer Integrity Act" was introduced to Congress; that pending legislation takes aim at name, image, and likeness collectives which have been organized as nonprofit 501(c)(3) organizations. Other bills in the US Congress that have been introduced include the Student-Athlete Level Playing Field Act, the Student-Athlete Equity Act, the College Athlete and Compensatory Rights Act, and the College Athletes Bill of Rights. Expect the United States Congress to pass legislation with the overarching objective of standardizing the NIL rules across all 50 states. Concurrent with this effort, anticipate legal challenges to new legislation; there will most assuredly be litigation challenging the constitutionality of any new federal laws that restrict an amateur athlete's ability to generate income based upon their own name, image and likeness, which is to say their "right of self." In light of the anticipated new standards, those who violate them must be punished accordingly. Done correctly, the new NIL rules will prove to be beneficial to all parties involved. But, if not done correctly, then criticism will intensify. Only time will tell.

REFERENCES

Anzedei, M. (2022, July 8). Women and sport: Female athletes are early winners in first year of NIL. Retrieved from https://www.northjersey.com/story/sports/2022/07/08/women-sports-athletes-winners-endorsements-nil/65364979007/.

Bauer-Wolf, J. (2021, June 9). A patchwork of state name, image and likeness laws is causing confusion. *Higher Ed Dive*. Retrieved from https://www.highereddive.com/news/a-patchwork-of-state-name-image-and-likeness-laws-is-causing-confusion/601570/.

Brezina, A. (2022, May 16). Adam Rittenberg gives update on Power 5, FBS programs possibly leaving NCAA. Retrieved from https://www.on3.com/news/adam-rittenberg-gives-update-power-5-fbs-programs-possibly-leaving-ncaa-college-football-paul-finebaum-show/.

Bryant, A. & Joshi, C. (2021, November 10). College sports NIL headed for a collision with Title IX. Retrieved from https://www.sportico.com/law/analysis/2021/college-sports-nil-title-ix-1234645328/.

Burton, R. (2022, May 12). NIL money disrupts everything we thought we knew about college sports. Retrieved from https://www.sportico.com/leagues/college-sports/2022/nil-money-disrupts-college-sports-1234674569/.

Cadden, D.J. (2021, September 16). The benefits and pitfalls of the new NIL rules. Retrieved from https://gmtm.com/articles/how-the-new-nil-rules-will-create-a-monopoly.

Chavkin, D. (2022, June 15). Michael Vick says he would have stayed at Virginia Tech longer with NIL. *Sports Illustrated*. Retrieved from https://www.si.com/college/2022/06/15/michael-vick-would-have-stayed-at-virginia-tech-with-nil.

Christovich, A. (2021, October 11). Alcohol, betting NIL deals fair game for some athletes. *Front Office Sports*. Retrieved from https://frontofficesports.com/alcohol-betting-nil-deals-fair-game-for-some-athletes/.

Cook, M. (2021). NIL law shows players the \$\$\$. Arkansas Business, 38(32), 1-1,8.

Crusto, M. F. (2022). Right of self. Washington and Lee Law Review, 79(2), 533-608.

Cunningham, M. (2022, Mar. 18). NCAA creates NIL problems by clinging to dying amateur model. Retrieved from https://www.ajc.com/sports/mike-check-blog/ncaa-creates-nil-problems-by-clinging-to-dying-amateur-model/BDFIZWBVYRFVHCWZSXIGGYZDOA/.

Dellenger, R. (2022a, May 2). Big money doners have stepped out of the shadows to create 'chaotic' NIL market. *Sports Illustrated*. Retrieved from https://www.si.com/college/2022/05/02/nil-name-image-likeness-experts-divided-over-boosters-laws-recruiting.

Dellenger, R. (2022b, August 3). Tommy Tuberville is leading the latest Congressional push for NIL regulation, *Sports Illustrated*. Retrieved from https://www.si.com/college/2022/08/03/tommy-tuberville-leading-congressional-push-nil-regulation.

Deren, B. (2022, Dec. 22). Greg Schiano reveals truth about NIL poaching and tampering in college football. Retrieved from https://247sports.com/college/rutgers/Article/Greg-Schiano-reveals-truth-about-NIL-poaching-and-tampering-in-college-football-201190961/.

Eggers, K. (2022, Oct. 14). The ABCs of NIL, and its effect on college sports today. Retrieved from https://www.kerryeggers.com/stories/the-abcs-of-nil-and-its-effect-on-college-sports-today.

Florio, M. (2021, June 29). NIL revenues could prompt college football players to stay in school longer. *NBC Sports*. Retrieved from https://profootballtalk.nbcsports.com/2021/06/29/nil-revenues-could-prompt-college-football-players-to-stay-in-school-longer/.

Gay, J. (2022, May 21). The comedy of college football's chaos --- coaches are lashing out about name, image and likeness deals. the sport only has itself to blame. *Wall Street Journal*, A12.

Hicks, S. (2022, 03). What brands can expect from college sports' ever evolving NIL landscape. *The Licensing Journal*, 42, 7-8.

Higgins, L. (2021, Jun 24). The hottest recruiting pitch in college sports: We can help you cash in; with a new era of compensation for college athletes about to begin, universities like Nebraska are touting their ability to help students monetize their image under new laws. *Wall Street Journal (Online)*. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/ncaa-college-sports-name-image-likiness-nebraska-11624499101.

Hirsch, J. S. (2022, May 13). How are the new NCAA rules on paying college athletes working out? Three experts discuss who is benefiting the most, and whether the new rules are increasing the inequities in college sports. *Wall Street Journal (Online)*. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/ncaa-paying-college-athletes-11652099564.

Hosick, M.B. (2021, June 30). NCAA adopts interim name, image, and likeness policy, . Retrieved from NCAA adopts interim name, image and likeness policy - NCAA.org.

Jensen, M. (2022, Jun 21). Do title IX and NIL play well together? some urge caution. *TCA Regional News*. Retrieved from

https://www.proquest.com/pq1business/docview/2678699420/citation/368A545D041E4533PQ/25?accountid=10650.

Kaufman & Canoles (2022). NIL market creates new Opportunity for "non-revenue" sports and regional endorsers. Retrieved from https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/nil-market-creates-new-opportunity-for-4073866/.

Kendall, B. & Radnofsky, L. (2021, Jun 21). Supreme court rejects NCAA's tight limits on athlete benefits, compensation; the court rules the NCAA violated antitrust law by limiting schools from competing for player talent by offering better benefits. *Wall Street Journal (Online)*.

Kleen, B. (2021, Dec. 6). American public supports NIL rights but is unsure of how they should work in practice. *Global Sport Matters*. Retrieved from https://globalsportmatters.com/research/2021/12/06/american-public-supports-nil-rights-college-athletes-poll-results/.

Kleps, K. (2021). Tackling a new era: Athletic directors say students being able to capitalize on the name, image and likeness is good for college athletics. *Crain's Cleveland Business*, 42(25), 1.

Knox, E. (2022, July 23). 'It's here much faster than we thought': How NIL forced a reckoning in high school sports. *Knoxville News Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.knoxnews.com/story/sports/high-school/2022/07/24/arch-manning-nil-high-school-athletes-lhsaa-tssaa/9884548002/.

Lewis, D. (2022, May 12). Deion Sanders says NIL is causing problems in college football. Retrieved from https://www.si.com/extra-mustard/2022/05/02/deion-sanders-nil-college-football-jackson-state-recruiting.

Liffreing, I. (2021). How colleges are navigating NIL laws by turning to influencer shops: Schools are eager to show they are helping student athletes get NIL deals to boost their brand and recruiting efforts. *Advertising Age*, 8.

McKay, D. (2015, Jan. 3). Three days before the 1972 Winter Olympics in Sapporo, controversy over amateur status arose when International Olympic President Avery Brundage threatened to disqualify 40 Alpine skiers who received endorsement and other deals. Retrieved from https://www.insidethegames.biz/articles/1024634/three-days-before-the-1972-winter-olympics-in-sapporo-controversy-over-amateur-status-arose-when-international-olympic-president-avery-brundage-threatened-to-disqualify-40-alpine-skiers-who-received-endorsement-and-other-deals.">https://www.insidethegames.biz/articles/1024634/three-days-before-the-1972-winter-olympics-in-sapporo-controversy-over-amateur-status-arose-when-international-olympic-president-avery-brundage-threatened-to-disqualify-40-alpine-skiers-who-received-endorsement-and-other-deals.

McNamara, K., (2019, Nov 01). New 'pay to play' rule will forever change college sports. *The Providence Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.providencejournal.com/story/sports/college/2019/10/31/new-pay-to-play-rule-will-forever-change-college-sports/2396967007/.

Mohr, D. (2022, August 23). Here's everything to know on Hooters' NIL partnerships with several SEC linemen. *Knoxville News Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.knoxnews.com/story/sports/college/university-of-tennessee/football/2022/08/23/sec-football-nil-deals-hooters-what-we-know/7874251001/.

Monteith, M. (2021). Change in transfer policy will have major impact. *Indianapolis Business Journal*, 42(9), 38A,39A.

Nakos, G. (2022, July 8). How NIL legislation varies on a state-by-state basis. *On3*. Retrieved from https://www.on3.com/nil/news/how-small-school-athletes-can-make-money-through-nil/.

Olsen, E. (2022, May 10). NIL expert predicts \$50,000 minimum pay for Power 5 players, *Bloomberg, USA Edition*. Retrieved from www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-05-10/nil-expert-predicts-50-000-minimum-pay-for-power-5-players.

Orr, C. (2022, May 23). NIL hurts college athletics. Here's how we fix it. Retrieved from https://www.ourdailybears.com/2022/5/23/23055991/nil-hurts-college-athletics-heres-how-we-fix-it.

Osterman, Z. (2022, July 12), One year into NIL, the biggest question might be who's in charge. *Indianapolis Star. B1*.

Parks, J. (2022, August 31). NCAA approves major change to college football transfer portal, . Retrieved from https://www.si.com/fannation/college/cfb-hq/ncaa-football/college-football-transfer-portal-ncaa-change.

Pamlanye, J. (2022). Personal foul: The exploitation of NCAA student-athletes' publicity rights. *St. John's Law Review*, 95(2), 521-548.

Prisbell, A. (2022, March 30). Could NIL deals keep borderline NBA draft prospects in School? Retrieved from https://www.on3.com/nil/news/nil-deals-borderline-nba-draft-prospects-stay-in-school/.

Radnofsky, L. (2022, May 15). Meet the only college athletes who can't do endorsement deals. *Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/name-image-likeness-international-students-11652622256.

Radnofsky, L. (2020, Feb 24). As NCAA handwrings, female athletes see opportunities from looser endorsement rules, *Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/asncaa-handwrings-female-athletes-see-opportunities-from-looser-endorsement-rules-11582561013.

SBJ (2004, Mar. 5). Bumps ahead: Jeremy Bloom inks two endorsement deals, defies NCAA, *Sports Business Journal*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-Advertising-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/Daily/Issues/2004/03/05/Sponsorships-https://www.sportsbusinesspournal.com/en/D

Marketing/Bumps-Ahead-Jeremy-Bloom-Inks-Two-Deals-Defies-NCAA.

Sherry, B. (2022, June 8). NIL has its flaws, but it is an inherently good system. Retrieved from https://pittnews.com/article/173735/sports/column-nil-has-its-flaws-but-it-is-still-an-inherently-good-system/.

Skiver, K. (2022, May 8). NIL new guidelines explained: NCAA walks back regulations to protect incoming college athletes from boosters, *The Sporting News*. Retrieved from https://www.sportingnews.com/us/ncaa-division-i-fbs/news/ncaa-nil-new-guidelines-college-athletes-boosters/trkqvs5a9nwsdv1bfl2lef8w.

Smith, M. & Broughton, D. (2021, Oct. 11). New study shows younger fans embrace NIL, , with brands positioned to benefit, *Sports Business Journal*. Retrieved from https://www.sportsbusinessjournal.com/Journal/Issues/2021/10/11/Upfront/NIL-study.aspx.

Sutherland, J. (2022, August 4). D1 board adopts student-athlete legislation bill for NIL regulation afoot. *Swim Swam Magazine*. Retrieved from https://swimswam.com/d1-board-adopts-student-athlete-benefit-legislation-bill-for-nil-regulation-afoot/.

Teel, D. (2014, August 21). Daily press (Newport News, VA) David Teel column. *TCA Regional News*.

Thompson, J. (2021, June 12). The NCAA cut former NFL player Jeremy Bloom's college football career short. Now he's fighting to get college athletes endorsement rights, *Insider*. Retrieved from https://www.insider.com/nfl-ncaa-jeremy-bloom-documentary-student-athletes-2021-6.

Thompson, T. P. (2022). Maximizing NIL rights for college athletes. *Iowa Law Review*, 107(3), 1347-1387.

Tréguir, P. (2022). 'Breastaurants': Meanings and origin. *Word Histories*. Retrieved from https://wordhistories.net/2022/01/13/breastaurant/.

Wanna, C. (2022, May 16). Rich College Sports Fans Are Funneling Millions to Athletes, *Bloomberg*. Retrieved from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-05-16/rich-college-sports-fans-are-funneling-millions-to-athletes.

Willis, J. (2022, July 1). NIL deals – the good and the bad. Retrieved from https://www.sportpolicycenter.com/news/2022/6/17/nil-deals-the-good-and-the-bad.

Wittry, A. (2022, July 6). NIL deals for supplements are 'pretty high risk for not a lot of payout. Retrieved from https://www.on3.com/nil/news/nil-deals-free-products-supplements-risk-emily-cole-mogl/.

Zucker, J. (2022, May 19). Arch Manning reportedly doesn't plan on doing any NIL deals before committing. Retrieved from https://bleacherreport.com/articles/10036296-arch-manning-reportedly-doesnt-plan-on-doing-any-nil-deals-before-committing.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Sam Fullerton (Ph.D., Michigan State University) has the position of Emeritus Professor of Marketing at Eastern Michigan University and currently holds the title of Extraordinary Professor at the North-West University in South Africa. He has also served as a visiting professor/scholar at the University of Michigan, the University of Waikato (NZ), Queensland University of Technology (Australia), and the University of Southern Queensland (Australia). His research primarily focuses on ethics, sports marketing, and technomarketing. In recent years,

his research has appeared in *The Journal of Consumer Marketing, Strategic Management Journal, the Journal of Applied Marketing Theory, The International Journal of Technology Marketing, Journal of Gambling Business and Economics, the European Business Review, the Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics, the Australasian Marketing Journal, Sport Marketing Quarterly, and Health Marketing Quarterly.* His research has received 19 awards from journals and at conferences including AMTP, the IMC, IGB, and SMA. He has also authored books on Sports Marketing, Contemporary Selling, and Marketing Research.

Ron Wade (MA, Wayne State University) is a clinical assistant professor of Sport Management at the University of Michigan School of Kinesiology. His academic interests include traditional and digital marketing, sales, media, communication, DEI, and career development. During his time at the University of Michigan, he has served as an internship advisor for graduate students and overseen the creation of a student organization that focuses on networking opportunities and career development for underrepresented groups within the Sport Management program. Prior to joining the University of Michigan, he served as an adjunct professor at Wayne State University and spent 15 years working in professional baseball with MiLB's St. Paul Saints (2004-05) and MLB's Detroit Tigers (2005 - 2018), spending the final eight years as the of Director of Marketing.

Dr. Ronald Dick (Ed.D., Temple University) is an Associate Professor of Sport Marketing at Duquesne University in the School of Business and previously was an Assistant Professor in Sport Management at James Madison University and an Associate Professor at the University of New Haven. He has 15 years of experience in the NBA with the Philadelphia 76ers and New Jersey Nets, then was the Director of Athletics at Marian College (WI) and Assistant Athletic Director for Ticket Operations at the University of Houston.

Michael McCall (Ph.D., Arizona State University) is the NAMA Endowed Professor of Hospitality Business in the School of Hospitality, at Michigan State University. His primary research interests are in customer loyalty, gaming/ sports marketing, and statistical approaches to measuring customer value. This is his 20th AMTP, and he hopes that along with Sam and Dave that we take home the AMTP golf title, again. He also spends as much time as possible hiking the red rocks of Sedona, AZ.